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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

September 5, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Chuck Arnold, Cynthia Austin, Shannon Blankinship, Elaine Brown, Leon Carrera, Rena Coughlin, Paul Dillard, Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas,  Broderick Green,  Jordan Logue, Bill Mason,  Michael Munz, Jim Rinaman, Steve Rohan, Peter Rummell, Dwain Senterfitt, Kerri Stewart, Tom Taylor, Ray Treadwell, Paul Tutwiler,  Dr. Kelli Wells, Dr. Marvin Zanders, Opio Sokoni (alt.)
Also: Cheryl Brown – Director/Council Secretary; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook and Lloyd Thurman – Task Force staff; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services;
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:04 a.m. and commissioners introduced themselves.
Ms. Boyer stated that all materials, minutes and meeting videos of the task force are available to task force members and the general public on the City Council’s web site.  She then recapped and reviewed the highlights of the last meeting which covered forms of city government, Jacksonville’s population and economic trends pre- and post-consolidation, historical data from JCCI’s Quality of Life report, and reports and recommendations of previous Charter Revision Commissions.

City of Jacksonville Organizational Overview
Damian Cook reviewed the history of executive branch reorganizations since consolidation, including organizational charts drawn from the city’s published budget books. The administrative structure was fairly unchanged from consolidation in 1968 to the late 1980s, with the exception of the creation of a Planning Department, Planning Commission and Economic Development Council 1981.  More substantial changes began to be made in the early 1990s with departments being created, deleted and substantially reorganized, which continues to the present.  The number of appointed boards and commissions, some with substantive authority, others purely advisory, has grown substantially over the years.  Ms. Boyer noted that the Mayor and Council sometimes have difficulty filling all their board and commission seats and suggested that this is a topic for further investigation.  She also recommended that task force members consider nominating potential appointees for boards and commissions to help fill the vacancies.  Commissioners asked for additional information on the number of boards and commissions, the number of slots that need to be filled, and by whom.
Topics for future meetings
Chuck Arnold suggested hearing from several former General Counsels, including Jim Rinaman and Fred Franklin, but he will not be available on September 26th.
Kay Ehas wanted to hear from citizens about how they feel consolidation is working for their neighborhoods.  She perceives that the government doesn’t work equally well for all areas of the city. Chairwoman Boyer stated that the commission will be holding town hall-style meetings throughout the city later in the process.
Wyman Duggan asked for information on whether and how other comparable city councils do continuing budgetary oversight after their budget adoption process is completed.  Do they have an ongoing process year-round, or only concentrate on it during the budget hearing process as Jacksonville seems to do?
Georgette Dumont suggested looking at academic research on consolidated governments around the county to see what it can tell us about how Jacksonville could improve.

Kay Ehas suggested looking for which consolidated governments are known for doing a good job of planning their growth and development to see what lessons can be applied to Jacksonville.

Cynthia Austin recommended that authority board members be invited to attend the meetings at which the authorities are invited to make presentation, to provide a different perspective from the CEOs.
Paul Tutwiler asked for research on what Jacksonville was doing during its high growth periods – what was the organizational structure, what initiatives were underway, what were boards and commissions doing at the time?
Giselle Carson felt that the City is not taking full advantage of the river and its port and suggested looking for ways to highlight and leverage these great assets.

Ray Treadwell recommended looking at economic development incentives – what works, what doesn’t, what is needed to be competitive, where can we improve?

Current executive branch organization
Deputy CAO Cleveland Ferguson explained Mayor Brown’s two-phase executive branch reorganization.  Phase 1 elevated several functions and divisions to cabinet level offices to focus on the Mayor’s six priority areas and streamlined operations to be most effective in an era of diminishing resources. The administrative hierarchy was flattened, deputy director positions were eliminated and Assistant Management Improvement Officers (AMIOs) were reduced substantially.  Reorganization Phase 2 (currently in process) is based on better serving 3 constituencies – City employees, citizens, and city departments. Employee Services is trying to stabilize and support a shrinking workforce in very difficult economic times.  The operational departments are gathered under the banner of citizen services, and the Intra-governmental Services Departments exists to service the internal needs of the other departments efficiently.
The administration is focused on metrics-driven performance and on producing a “data dashboard” that will be available to the general public to view.  Fact-based budgeting and clear indicators of operational performance are needed to drive better performance.  In response to a question about how consolidated the City really is, Mr. Ferguson indicated that it varies by service – legal services is very consolidated in the General Counsel’s office, but items like information technology and personnel are less so because constitutional officers and independent authorities want more control of their own resources. He believes that where there is less consolidation, there is less focus, clarity and accountability. He believes that there is considerable duplication of functions and loss of economies of scale because of agencies pulling functional areas out of the City’s central services.  He noted that there is a natural tension between career professionals with great knowledge of and dedication to their profession and elected officials who have a shorter time frame and a different focus on district concerns or particular policy interests.
Task Force member Arnold said that the City’s first General Counsel, Judge Bill Durden, issued numerous legal opinions in his first couple of years in office clarifying the requirement of all City-related agencies to participate in the Central Services system and wondered how so many entities have managed to get themselves exempted from one central service or another.  Chairwoman Boyer said that she hears lots of complaints from departments that they don’t understand how the internal service charges are calculated and billed and feel they can’t control that portion of their budgets. Rena Coughlin suggested that the City meet with the leadership of the authorities and constitutional officers and discuss their problems and how to recruit them back into central services.  Bill Mason requested information on the City’s operating budgets from FY12 through FY14, the number of employees, and the percentage of unionized employees.
In response to earlier comments about agencies seeking to separate themselves from certain central services, Task Force member Dwain Senterfitt said that the JSO is completely technology-dependent and can’t do its job without full-service IT available at all times, which is sometimes not the case when they are dependent on City IT.  He stated that the JSO, like other departments, has been unable to understand what City central services actually cost to provide.  They are only told what the provider departments bill, which apparently includes overhead and other charges that the user departments cannot control and cannot dispute.  Central services is a vital topic for the Task Force because the front line agencies can’t do their jobs without the proper tools and support services, and that is sometimes questionable when depending on the City to provide the resources in a timely manner. Paul Tutwiler stated that he works with City agencies and sees the effects of continuing budget cuts and poor employee morale. The City appears to be limping along instead of prospering and political bickering and finger pointing won’t solve the problems the City faces.  In response to a question from Wyman Duggan, Mr. Ferguson said that the definition of the term “central services” varies depending on whom you ask.  Chairwoman Boyer said that the Blueprint for Improvement and the Richard Martin book A Quiet Revolution provide a great deal of background information on how central services were considered at the time of consolidation.
Mayoral Panel – Jake Godbold and John Delaney
Former Mayors Jake Godbold and John Delaney responded to a series of questions posed to them in advance by Chairwoman Boyer, who noted that former Mayor Tommy Hazouri had agreed to be on the panel but was called away to a funeral, and that former Mayor John Peyton and current Mayor Alvin Brown declined to participate in the panel.
In response to a question about what they considered to be less successful aspects of consolidation, Mr. Delaney stated that he feels neighborhoods have not gotten the attention they deserved from the consolidated government, noting that in South Florida, identifiable communities frequently incorporate into their own small municipalities to provide the service level the residents want.  Mr. Godbold said that he believes consolidation was oversold to the voters, with promises made about the extension of water and sewer service, paving of roads, improved storm drainage, etc. that never came to pass.  He also believes that the low tax aspect of consolidation was oversold.  Consolidation isn’t a way to reduce taxes, but to use those taxes to provide services more effectively and efficiently.  He cautioned against trying to continually run the city “on the cheap.”

In response to a question about whether the consolidated government helped to hire the best personnel, the mayors agreed that it did.  They responded in much the same way about the effect of consolidation on the quality of appointed officials, although Mr. Delaney felt that there have been occasions over the years (especially prior to the Mayor Austin era) when City Councils have been persuaded to waive Ordinance Code requirements for particular hiring instances.  Mr. Delaney did acknowledge that the use of Assistant Management Improvement Officers (AMIOs – unclassified appointed personnel who can be assigned to any department and any job by a Mayor as needs arise) had grown exponentially over the years and needed to be reined in.
In response to a question about whether there might be central services that would be better off being decentralized, both speakers felt that there were not.  Mr. Godbold especially cautioned against allowing agencies to hire their own legal counsels, urging a strong, centralized Office of General Counsel.  In response to a question about the inherent conflict between a centralized administrative structure under a strong mayor and citizens’ natural inclination to address all problems by calling their district council member, Mr. Delaney opined that it is a built-in tension that has be acknowledged and accepted, as you’ll never stop citizens from calling their elected representatives to address their problems.  He acknowledged that the practice of mayors including “lollipops” in the form of district bond funds under the direct control of council members in order to curry votes for bond issues has contributed to the problem of council members acting as the “mayors” of their districts with favors to dispense. Both speakers stated that if an administration is doing its job properly, there won’t be many complaints that need to go to council members because citizens don’t feel like they are getting an appropriate response from the executive branch.  Mr. Godbold said that he had a complaint officer whose job it was to field citizen complaints and to see to it that they were responded to in an adequate and timely manner.  

Both mayors said that good communication is fundamental to making the separation of powers between the executive and legislative branches work properly. Council members are within their rights to communicate constituent problems to the Mayor and the departments through proper channels, but have to be reminded that they shouldn’t interfere in the administrative workings of the government.  Mr. Delaney said that he always managed to defuse those tensions with the cooperation of the General Counsel and private talks with wise council leaders who could help rein in their colleagues. He noted that Jacksonville’s General Counsel is an extremely unusual and extremely powerful position in any context, public or private, and felt there will always be natural tensions on the part of city council members, independent authorities and constitutional officers over the powers and role of a General Counsel who is ultimately hired and fired by the mayor.
With regard to the balance of power between elected officials and professional staff, Mr. Delaney said that he had not seen that as much of a problem, but did note that it seems that in recent years there have been more resignations than usual, and an attendant loss of institutional knowledge in the government.  He stated that long-term stability and continuity in the Council Auditor’s Office is an important factor in keeping the City on line and in good order.  With regard to the current City Council structure, both mayors felt that the mix of district and at-large council members is valuable in combatting parochialism and ensuring broad representation around the community, with citizens having multiple council members with whom to communicate.  Mr. Godbold felt it would be self-defeating for a candidate for at-large office to ignore the interests of the minority community, which makes up 25-30% of the Jacksonville electorate.  Mr. D elaney urged that the city elections remain in the spring so that local issues and candidates aren’t swamped by the tides of the presidential, Senatorial and gubernatorial elections in the fall election cycle.  He also suggested that the Task Force might want to consider central service issues and the role of the Office of General Counsel. Both men expressed pride in the structure and outcomes of the consolidated government and Mr. Godbold reiterated that the City needs to invest in its future, particularly in infrastructure and education, and cautioned against a fixation on low taxes.
Mayoral Staff Panel – Richard Bowers, Kerri Stewart, Sam Mousa and Derek Igou
The panelists introduced themselves and briefly recounted their work for past mayors.  In response to a question about failures or negative consequences of consolidation, the panel was unanimous in stating that there really are no negatives – Jacksonville is envied by other cities for its form of government.  Ms. Stewart did note, however, that the City is a very large and complex organization and its management is a very big undertaking.  On the subject of civil service, hiring practices and professionalism the panelists felt that in general the City hires good people, and Mr. Bowers stated that occasional hiring from outside the government provides a useful injection of new perspectives. Mr. Igou stated that reversion rights and the bumping system for civil servants is an unavoidable fact that managers must deal with.  Ms. Stewart said that her private sector background made her somewhat suspicious of the civil service system and public employee unions when she first arrived at the City, but she eventually changed her mind and now sees the value of continuity in the professional staff, properly managed by a progressive human resources department.  Mr. Mousa echoed the importance of elected administrations relying on the expertise of human resource professionals.
With regard to appointed officials, Mr. Mousa stated that a mayor should be able to appoint whomever he/she feels will do the best job, but that the City Council has an obligation to carefully review those appointments and not be a rubber stamp to anyone the mayor proposes. The other three panelists all noted that loss of institutional knowledge during administrative change-overs is problematic, but hard to overcome since each mayor naturally wants a full team of his/her own personal appointments.  Ms. Stewart suggested that some personnel should carry-forward across the transition for at least one or two quarters in order to provide continuity and to keep the wheels of government turning.  The panelists expressed a variety of views on the subject of central services.  Mr. Bowers said that centralization of services is very valuable in that a great deal of professional expertise can be assembled and brought to bear in central services functions.  Ms. Stewart said that some “super users” (Sheriff’s Office, Fire and Rescue Department) may have very specialized needs that the central service operations have trouble recognizing or serving.  She has heard the complaints from those users and sees that perhaps the rigid centralization of all services may not work for everyone, so suggested that perhaps a hybrid system with some decentralization might be developed where necessary.  Mr. Mousa stated that cost allocation among users and the total cost of providing a central service are two very different things.  The concept is good, but it is hard to get everything to work correctly in practice.  If user agencies are dissatisfied, then something needs fixing.
On the subject of consolidation’s ability to focus accountability in the strong mayor, Mr. Mousa stated that it is not possible to stop citizens from calling their district council member when they have a problem – that’s just human nature.  If department heads and the Chief Administrative Officer aren’t doing their jobs effectively, however, the problems can become much worse. He firmly believes that an agency only does what the boss follow up on, so management ultimately drives service provision standards and citizen satisfaction.  Both Ms. Stewart and Mr. Igou agreed that commitment to service provision and follow-up by management are vital.  When management establishes clear priorities, the line agencies know what the expectations are. Mr. Bowers cited the need for an easy referral system for complaints and issues from council members to the mayor since many citizens are going to start with their councilperson anyway.  A computerized tracking system that can pinpoint complaints that have not been resolved after a week, a month or a quarter can help management identify problem areas and find remedies.  

With regard to separation of powers issues, Mr. Bowers said that the former practice of bond issue “lollipops” for district council members helped to erode the boundary between the executive and legislative branches, giving council members the power to do capital projects in their districts without regard to the needs of the rest of the city and without much administrative oversight.  Mr. Igou stated that mayoral administrations need to “hold the line” against attempted encroachments by the legislative branch, but noted that if the administration is doing its job properly, there likely won’t be too many occasions for problems to arise.  Ms. Stewart highlighted the need for a strong CAO to follow up on the implementation of legislation adopted by the City Council.  In her experience, if there was a problem with implementation or follow-up, it was a result of oversight, not an intentional effort to thwart the will of the Council by deliberately ignoring an ordinance.
Chairwoman Boyer asked task force members with additional questions for today’s panelists to provide them in writing to Damian Cook who will pass them along for written responses.  Elaine Brown asked that the members of the last panel be asked to respond to the two questions that weren’t reached due to time constraints, as she was particularly interested in those questions.
The next meeting will on Thursday, September 12th  at 9:00 a.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:18 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 9.9.13
11:00 a.m.
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